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CHAIR TAVARES: ... (gavel) ... Will the Planning meeting please come to order. This is the
Planning meeting of October 30th . We have in attendance Members Anderson, Carroll,
Mr. Hokama is excused, Ms. Johnson is here, Mr. Kane, Mr. Molina, and Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Mateo, the Vice-Chair of the Committee is also excused from the meeting today.
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Good afternoon, everyone, and for today's feature entertainment, we have two issues
before us. PC-IS, the Kihei-Makena and West Maui Transportation Planning Models;
Traffic Impact Fees, and we also have the Country Town Business Districts ordinance.
First, we will introduce the members of the Administration and our staff who are here. In
attendance, we have Director of Planning, Mr. Mike Foley; we have John Summers from
the Long Range Planning Division; Deputy Corporation Counsel James Giroux. From
our staff at Council Services, we have the Legislative Analyst Kim Willenbrink and our
Committee Secretary Jo-Ann Sato.
At this time, Members, we're going to open it up for public testimony and you can testify
on either or both of the items on our agenda today. And if you'll keep your comments to
three minutes with one minute to conclude, everyone who may have cell phones or other
little electronic devices that may distract us from the meeting if you would please turn
them to the silent mode or off would be most appreciated.
If you have not signed up to testify and wish to please do so now, and we'll get you when
we finish the first testifier, and the only one so far, is Warren Suzuki. When you come to
the microphone, please identify yourself for the record and who you represent, if anyone .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. SUZUKI:
Good afternoon, Committee Chair Tavares, Members of the Planning
Committee. My name is Warren Suzuki and I'm providing testimony this afternoon on
behalf of Maui Land and Pineapple Company on PC-IS, which is the traffic impact fees.
We were able to obtain a copy of the most recent report that was prepared by Kaku &
Associates for the traffic impact fee report. We had a chance to go through it and try to
understand how the so-called impact fee amounts were arrived at. And in going through
it, there were several questions that came to mind that we wanted to raise at this point in
time. And we haven't had an opportunity as yet to contact the Planning Staff nor meet
with them but if I could just go over questions.
The first question that I have is that if you look at the report there's population
projections that are made for the Year 2015, and utilizing 2004 as the baseline year. And
if you look at the number of single family units that are, and multi-family dwelling units
projected for 2015 and then comparing that to the Year 2004, that netted out to
approximately 1,600 additional units for the West Maui area. We were just kind of
wondering how that number might have been arrived at cause I think it's important to get
a sense relative to what projects it might relate to so there can at least some conformation
in the minds as to you know how that number was arrived at.
The other question we had was that we looked at the listing for the Highway
Improvement Projects, and we tried to compare to what was listed in 2006 report that was
listed in the 2003 report because this is supposed to be an update or revised report. We
noticed quite a bit of difference between the projects in the 2003 report as compared to
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2006 so we were kind of wondering in terms of how, what thought process might the
consultant have gone through in coming up with a revised Highway Improvement Project
list - 2006 as compared to 2003.
The other question that we had was, in looking through the report again, in trying to
understand the numbers if you look in the report it talked about allocated cost for the
West Maui area and that was $16.3 million. When we looked at the report, on the last
page of the report, it showed an allocation of cost and the number that they came up was
as far as the total cost was $12.86. So we're kind of wondering why in one case the
$12.86 million figure shows up and in the other case is $16 million. So those are things
that, as we went through the report, you know, questions come up. I'm sure there's good
reason and justification for that but in our particular situation as we went through it, these
are questions that came up. They weren't able to find the answers for as we went through
the report. I'll be glad to answer whatever questions there might be. Thank you.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Mr. Suzuki, have you talked with any of the consultants who did the
report?
MR. SUZUKI: No, we have not.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. The Chair would like to recognize Chair Hokama for his presence
at the meeting. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You're welcome.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any questions for Mr. Suzuki? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Suzuki, for
being here. The first figure that you were concerned about had to do with West Maui and
I'm just wondering if you can give us a reference page, if possible?
MR. SUZUKI: In terms of the dollar figure? Okay. If you look on page ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I think ...
MR. SUZUKI: Are you talking about ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think the first thing you brought up was unit numbers.
MR. SUZUKI: Okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But either one would be good.
MR. SUZUKI: If you look on Page ...
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you're looking at the original ...
MR. SUZUKI: If you look on Page ... it's Table 9, which follows, oh, Table 8, which follows
Page 40, it has there the 2015 land use summary and it shows projections for the West
Maui area in terms of single family dwelling units and multi-family dwelling units. It's
Table 8, which is the 2015 land use summary. And that's what's being projected as far as
for 2015. But then if you go to Table 3, that provides the 2004 land use summary for
West Maui area. So I tried to determine how they arrived at the 1,604 unit count. So on
my own I went and I looked at West Maui, added it up the two numbers for singlefamily/multi-family on 2004 land use summary and then went to 2015 and added it up
and subtracted the '04 from the 2015, that's how it came out to 1,604. But I had a
question in my mind as to, you know, how they came up with the population or the unit
projections for West Maui for 2015.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you. We'll find that out.
MR. SUZUKI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Suzuki? Okay, seeing none. I
have one. Mr. Suzuki, do you or your company or representative have an intention of
meeting with Kaku & Associates to ask them these particular questions?
MR. SUZUKI: I think that would be what we would wish to do but from my perspective, our
perspective just out of courtesy of the Planning Department, they're not a consultant to
us.
CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
MR. SUZUKI: So we will be contacting the Planning Department to talk to them about the
question that we have. And if can get the concurrence to make direct contacts with Kaku
then we'd be more than glad to do that.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Maybe the Planning Department even has some of the answers for you.
But we'll find out.
MR. SUZUKI: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good afternoon, Mr. Suzuki.
MR. SUZUKI: Good afternoon.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So, did you folks come up with numbers of your own in
anticipation of not having answers today and are you prepared to provide those numbers
to us if you've come up with some?
MR. SUZUKI: Councilmember Kane, no, we have not come up with a number. As I said, we
just went through the report and we came up with these numbers and we're just
wondering how these figures were arrived at.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair. \
CHAIR TAV ARES: Do you, by any chance, have your questions in writing?
MR. SUZUKI: I don't but I'd be more than glad to put it in writing and submit it to you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, if you would.
MR. SUZUKI: Sure.
CHAIR TAV ARES: I'd appreciate that, Mr. Suzuki. Thank you. Any further questions from
the Members? If not, thank you very much.
MR. SUZUKI: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Is there anyone else wish to testify? Jump up now. Okay, nobody
is jumping so we will ... we'll testimony open for about five or ten more minutes.

ITEM NO. 15: KIHEI-MAKENA AND WEST MAUl TRANSPORTATION PLANNING
MODELS; TRAFFIC IMPACT FEES (MISC.!C.C. 03-235)

CHAIR TAV ARES: In the meantime, we can start on the ordinance, which Members is the last
entry in your binder. And it's attached to an October 16, 2006 transmittal. And the top
of the ordinance says "DRAFT" in there. And what we have done with this draft per our
agreement the last meeting was that it basically is the same as what we had before but
there's the fee schedule is added as was discussed with the ... while we were reviewing
the report. And this fee schedule, by the way, is the one associated with the KiheiMakena area. So on the second page is where the addition is made that incorporates the
fee schedule, and the table that you see there, by categories and land use, and the amount
of the impact fees plus a clarification that the Department of Planning shall compute and
collect the traffic fees before the issuance of building permits. And the Planning Director
shall establish, by rule, such procedures as necessary, as may be necessary to carry out
the Department's responsibilities under this section.
I note, Members, that there is one that we questioned the last time and that was under the
non-residential category - retail and the amount was $10,490 per 1,000 square feet. And
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the consultant had assured us that they were going to review that whole issue and that
they would be ready in about three weeks. And I think we're in the second week now
and maybe we can get an update from the Planning Department as to when we might
receive that number. But because we have discussed it, Members, my recommendation
would be siding on the side of moving this forward and that we can get the other
additional information and plug it in perhaps at first reading. So, at this time, I'd like to
turn this over to the Planning Department for comments or for further explanation. So
either Mr. Foley or Mr. Summers, if you'd please.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair, Members of the Committee, we have been
working closely with Kaku & Associates on this. And we are expecting a new number
for West Maui and the office space side by about November 5th . We'll, of course,
forward that to you as soon as we receive it. We're also working on fees for the rest of
the community plan areas that comprise the Island of Maui. Regarding the questions
brought up by Mr. Suzuki, we do have information on that. They were fairly technical
questions so I would prefer both to meet with Warren individually and also provide
written comments to the Committee on those questions.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Thank you. And Members, I might have misspoke about the part that was
under consideration that it wasn't necessarily the ... you know, we have two bills there.
So I believe that the numbering question that Mr. Summers can clarify that for us is that
it's the office category in the West Maui plan or fee schedule that was the question.
MR. SUMMERS: Uh, that's correct.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. So the South Maui was okay. Were they going to review anything
about the South Maui retail?
MR. SUMMERS: The South Maui numbers look good. However, when we do the other
community plan regions they basically have to run the model in total and there could be
some minor adjustments to South Maui as well as West Maui just because they are
running the model with those new community plan areas.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: But what we do know for certain is that the West Maui fee on the office space
side is way too high. And we know why that is the case and that will be corrected.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Just a question. The Kaku Report
specify impact fees by square foot and on the proposal it's per 1,000 square feet. Can
you explain?
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MR. SUMMERS: Sure. I know that the per thousand square feet is the more appropriate way to
do it. I did talk to Mr. Kaku following the meeting and he prefers to do it that way.
That's the way it was done in Ewa and we've had a good long track record with that
ordinance which he helped prepare. He did the studies. He was the major consultant for
that project. So we have converted it to a thousand square feet. And we can provide the
data, the new data in that format for you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you.
would go to the nearest thousand?

So, in regards to a fraction of then you

MR. SUMMERS: That would be my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Mr. Summers, if we can get clarification on how Ewa did the fractional
cause that also was my question when we went to a per thousand square foot if something
is 200 square feet above or whatever does it automatically go to the whole or do you
divide it up and actually end up with a per square foot number?
MR. SUMMERS: Sure.
CHAIR TAV ARES: If you could clarify that for us.
MR. SUMMERS: I'll contact Mr. Kaku and ask him that question.
CHAIR TAVARES: Depending on what the answer is, we may have to put an explanation in
here in the table similar to what we have I think with some of the housing requirements.
If it' s a fraction of a house it automatically moves to the next whole number. So we may
have to put that notation in the table so that it's clear for everyone. Thank you for
bringing that up, Mr. Pontanilla. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Madam Chair. Because we're repealing under
Subsection D of the 14.62.070, we're repealing everything that's in the existing
ordinance. Am I to understand then that later on that we'll go and revisit the issue that ..
. let me just get the right section - 14.62.110 and that's the return of fees which is the
issue thatCHAIR TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --I brought up last time.
CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So that because there's a six-year window there that we
would be revisiting that and . . . the reason I'm asking is because if fees are collected
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should this ordinance go forward and be adopted. I don't want to find ourselves in a
situation where people say, well, when we paid our fees the law that was applicable is
what's in the County Code now. And so if any modification is made, I don't want them
to basically have an out so that they could escape from paying the fees, if the actual
monies are not utilized within that six-year window.
CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So, that's my only concern.
CHAIR T AV ARES: And we have verified that, that does exist in the State law so we will have
to work with our State Legislators to get that part of the law amended and reflect. I guess,
and our ordinance will go as it is and make sure that when they amend the State law that
says any traffic impact fees collected, and make sure that are date is in there at least so
that we're not subject to that refund in six years. So, that will take some coordination
between us and our State Legislators and, hopefully, they will see that ... our way.
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Foley.
MR. FOLEY: I just want to mention that with respect to that, we want to clarify that this money
would not necessarily be only for construction. One of the ways we intend to meet that
six-year deadline is to use money, if necessary, for property acquisition and project
design. And that way, those two kinds of expenditures can be done far ahead of
construction because we realize that a lot of projects cannot be completed all the way
from property acquisition through design and construction within that six year window.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, so if I understand you, Mr. Foley, what we'd be
looking at is encumbering the money but working through the process because that would
take a period of time.
MR. FOLEY: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And also as a part of some alternative transportation
solutions, is there any intent or would there be any suggestion to the committee if it's
possible to modify some of the monies going into perhaps like bus transportation or other
modes of transportation or is that not a part of this at this point in time?
MR. SUMMERS: At this point in time, it's not a part of it. I mean, I think it's a fantastic idea
but the model was derived in the traffic counts based on our roadway circulation system
and all the costs are tied to that. So, we would have to stick with roadway improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, so if, Madam Chair, if we were to modify let's say
based on additional information or studies through I guess the level of service which
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basically governs how many lanes we really need and we were to actually lessen the
traffic or improve the level of service through other mitigation measures such as
additional bus service or light rail, that could, in your opinion, be modified and I guess
incorporated into this? Would that be possible?
MR. SUMMERS: There would need to be a separate study to calculate those costs and make
sure that we properly affix the cost of improvements with the impact on traffic or the
reduction of traffic. So it is possible. I don't know under HRS 46 whether we have that
flexibility within this ordinance or not, but I'm sure that the impact fee legislation as I
understand it, certainly does not limit us just the roadway impact fees. We can have
impact fees for other types of services. So it certainly be possible in the future to do
these types of studies and to adopt legislation whether it's a part of this ordinance or
separate ordinance to do just what you're talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Any further questions or comments? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The dollar amounts that we have on
both ordinances the proposed changes deleting that part that Member Johnson just noted
and then we're adding in that fee schedule or that schedule. That dollar amount for the
impact fees specific for the Island of Maui I know it gets spread out, that includes
eventual maintenance of those based on the impact that it's incurred? Those dollar
amounts - is there a component or part of the methodology of arriving at the number, do
they have not only the improvement based on the impact by trips, do they include a
maintenance of that resource?
MR. SUMMERS: Urn ... that's not my understanding, no.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's not something that can be calculated? In other words,
everybody eats it in the end as far as the maintenance part but this is only reflecting the
upfront cost to improve and bring it to where it needs to be based on these numbers?
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, our understanding is that in this particular ordinance and the others
we're familiar with it it's just design and construction. It does not include maintenance.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Is there language in State law that would allow us to plug in a
dollar amount that would reflect maintenance included? These are just questions, Chair.
MR. FOLEY: I ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Go ahead. The realm of where we're at, the parameters. Excuse
me, I'm sorry, Director. Go ahead.
MR. FOLEY: I don't know the answer to that. We'll ask Mr. Kaku about that.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
And the other question IS, does it reflect any type of
administrative cost whenever we deal with monies we're allowed a ceiling of
administrative cost included in the grant amount as an example. So in this case, if we
were collecting a fee, an impact fee in this case, are we able to collect something that
more accurately reflects not only the maintenance, which is the first schedule but the
actual administering of the fee to get the thing designed, constructed, et cetera?
MR. SUMMERS: No, it does not include those costs. It's strictly environmental documents,
planning studies, road right-of-way acquisition and construction of improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So the parameters that you just listed are listed specifically
somewhere and does it have any room for, wiggle room if you will to deal with the two
points that I brought up in my questions?
MR. SUMMERS: Not that I'm aware of. And I did question Mr. Kaku about the ongoing
maintenance issue and was apprised by him that it wouldn't be proper to include it in this
ordinance or in this report.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Are you able to expand on that?
MR. SUMMERS: But I'll check again with him and get more explicit answers for you at the
next meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Thank you.
schedule? Ms. Johnson.

Any further comments or questions regarding the fee

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: The only other question I had was last time I think Mr. Kaku
had mentioned they developed a formula which was really not using exact trip generation
rates that would be, let's say, adopted by Federal Highway Administration but that they
actually developed a specific model. So, I know he was going to get back some
information to us at least looking at how that model was arrived at, and I wonder if the
Planning Department could follow up on that for us because I think that was really
important to me anyway because when you look at trip generation they're taking some
statistics that I think may be a little bit skewed, and that was the concern that I had raised
last time. I will check in the minutes, Madam Chair, to see specifically what I had
requested but that I would like to see at least some kind of a general answer to that
question because I know that they were less than trip generations. Trip generation rates
would have been had they been using Federal Highway model.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any comments, Mr. Summers?
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. I do remember at the previous meeting there was
discussion about different rate structures or impact fees based on the size of dwelling
units. And I did follow up with Mr. Kaku on that issue. He indicated that the actual trip
generation is almost identical, which I found quite surprising, but essentially indicated
that the size of the dwelling unit is not a good indicator for trip generation. He will be
looking at apartment vs. single family, but the more logical way, I thought, as a planner,
would be looking at just the size of it on the dwelling unit or the number of bedrooms.
But he advised against that and indicated that trip generation is nearly identical regardless
of the size of the unit.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: We'll double check on that, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, Members, any further discussion? Any further discussion on this?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. I was going to ask the Planning Department
because it is my understanding that the fee schedule is based on ... or the higher amount
of proposed fee is because there is less projected new development. Say a smaller
amount of units or square feet to spread out the cost of the projects to catch up on
infrastructure and the fee on certain components of our community would be a lot less
because of the amount of projected new development in those areas, whether it be
residential or non-residential is a lot greater. So, the more units there's more square feet
to spread the cost of work. And so, for example, between the two community plans that
we have, let's say the West Maui under Industrial, we have a proposal of about $2,000
per thousand square feet vs. the South Maui area where we're projecting $5,180 per
1,000 square feet of impact fees. Would this in a sense present to us some potential
concerns because now if the development component wanted to bring fees down I can see
through the community plan process, they're going go ask for consideration for a lot
more development in certain areas to help drive the impact fee lower because they're
going to be spread over a greater number of new developments. Do you have any
comments for us, either Mr. Director or Mr. Summers? And is this a good thing? I'm
asking a question, might be rhetorical but in a sense but is this good or ...
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, one response I would have is that it's a little bit more complicated
than that because when there's very little development there would also be very few
roadway projects. So, if somebody in your hypothetical example proposed more
development than we had anticipated they may also, consequently, provide a new
highway project for them primarily to pay for.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm listening, Mr. Director, I'm listening.
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MR. FOLEY: That's my only comment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, I'm just responding to some of the comments that
the Kaku Report expressed on Page 56. The areas with more new development benefit
because the density results in lower fees as the larger number of units with square footage
allows the cost to be spread over a larger base. Okay. I'm just bringing forth what the
report has shared with us, and again, is this the best approach for us?
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, the other thing that occurs to me is that it's important to mention
that the fees are required to be, to have a connection to the development. In other words,
there is a legal nexus required between the fees being charged and the roadway projects.
And so the development fees are related to future highway projects not solving existing
highway projects ... (CHANGE TAPE - SIDE IE) ... talking about future highway
projects rather than correcting some inadequacies that we have now. Mr. Giroux can
explain the nexus cases by the Supreme Court. But basically one of them was that there
has to be a connection. And then the other Supreme Court decision was that the
connection has to be or the fee has to be proportional. There not only has to be a
relationship between the project, the development project and the roadway project but the
fee also has to be somewhat proportionally related to the impact being generated by the
new proj ect.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If! may continue, please?
CHAIR TAVARES: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. I can recall that I believe Mr. Kaku also showed
this Committee some of the projected highway projects that would be on normally a
STIP, a State Transportation Improvement Plan. And most of the STIP projects tend to
be connectors or inter-regional. So let's say South Maui to West Maui or Central Maui to
South Maui. And how I had understood the proposal was that a lot of the impact fees
were to help address those inter-regional infrastructure projects to move forward. Is there
any component, and if there is, can you show us what is the impact for intra-regionals,
you know, because we have proposals that ask us to consider this so that they stay within
that region. You don't have to go to another area of the island for certain services. You
will have it like for a concept, the Village Mixed Use potential, you just walk. You don't
have to even go on the road. You just stay in your area to do shopping, to do your
banking, to do your pharmacist requirements, those kinds of things. So is there an intraregional component of this impact fee? And if there isn't, should there be one?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. The model does pick up inter-regional traffic
impacts. But I think it's important to note that in our planning it's important to ensure
that we have, for instance, a jobs-housing balance if we have a community that has a lot
of jobs but is constricted on housing units then we're putting a lot of extra demand on our
highways to move people from one region to another or if we have a community that
doesn't have any industrial space or maybe very little commercial space, then we're
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putting demand on our highways to commute from that region to a different region to
achieve and get these accesses to these services. So it is important to make sure that we
have a nice mix of land uses to ensure that our communities are self-sufficient.
Regarding the decision by a developer to include more commercial space or industrial
space in a project, although the impact fee I think will be an important consideration, I
think market issues and other cost structure issues are probably the bigger determinants.
So I'm not too concerned about this unless the fee is set artificially high being the major
disincentive for that kind of an investment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I read in the Kaku Report to the Department that it looked
particularly in the hotel category as an island-wide impact so the fees were adjusted
accordingly compared to some of the others within the West Maui proposal or the South
Maui proposal. So when you see, look at like development around let's say Kahului
Airport although it's not one of the proposals or Kahului Harbor whereby the impacts
there is basically to service the whole island. You would look at it in the same way that
those impacts for those type of supporting industrial or commercial development around
those main infrastructures, the airport and harbor, would be based on island-wide fees ...
or concepts? I should say the concept. We don't know what the fee would be.
MR. SUMMERS: Well, I think per our ordinances we're looking at it per community plan to
comport with State Statute. Certainly if we had a different statute, we could look at it
island-wide. But the way it's specified in our enabling legislation would direct us to look
at it on a community plan basis, which is a reasonable, practical approach generally for
this type of exercise. But I'd also like to note that some of these intra-regional
improvements, this impact fee ordinance is primarily intended to finance intra-regional
improvements and it's really the development review process where individual applicants
come before the Planning Commissions or before the Council and propose specific
projects that may include turn lanes, intersection improvements and alike. That is the
proper financing mechanism for those types of improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I thank you for this opportunity.
CHAIR TAV ARES : Yeah, thank you. I also hope that when they are doing, not hope, I wish
them to consider when they are doing the Wailuku-Kahului Community Plan region that
those issues that Mr. Hokama is bringing up are part of the discussion and part of the
model because we have certain infrastructure as he's pointing out that will be accessed by
the entire community. And so if they're going to put it there, put something there as a
commercial that is in conjunction with the airport or the harbor or they are putting it there
because of its attraction to two central areas that those be also considered even though
we're not doing an island-wide impact that it does have an impact, I mean, it should be
looked at that others will come here from all over the place and that those roads or
roadway improvements in the infrastructure should address the increased traffic in the
area due to the fact that some people will put their place or want their commercial near
the airport because of the traffic that ends up coming to and from the airport. And the
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same thing for the harbors. And any place else that we have big boxes. That's another
thing. This is not just the Wailuku-Kahului, COSTCO and Wal-Mart. It's like for the
entire island and even the neighbor islands. We have that to consider. Thank you very
much. Any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Summers, you're talking
about inter-regional, so these fees are going to be collected and a portion of it, a portion
of the fee would be allocated to any inter-regional impact that may be determined by the
development, is that correct?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Let me just kind of make it, I guess, another theoretical,
hypothetical ... Say there's a development, just to make it easy, that's going to be a 100
units, multi-family or single family it doesn't matter. And so, say just for a round figure
their impact fee is going to be $6,000 per unit. And it's going to be say, in South Maui.
So would the total of that impact fee - how is it going to be utilized? If it's determined
that it's going to have an impact on the Piilani Highway and that eventually Piilani is
going to have to be widened to a standard four-lane, how would it be determined what
portion of that would be towards the Piilani ... as opposed to a North-South Collector
Road or any of the other collector roads?
MR. SUMMER: Thank you, Madam Chair. The funding collected through that fee would be
used for projects identified in this report in the South Maui region. In other words, the
money would be used to mitigate traffic impacts in South Maui per the ordinance. It
doesn't get down to proportioning out "X" percentage for the North-South Collector. It
will all go into a pot that will be used to fund these inter-regional improvements in South
Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, then, are you saying that, I mean, it goes into a pot
and then when the State says they're ready to widen Piilani Highway, the County
determines how much of the money in the pot is going to go to the State for that purpose?
How is the money divided up? How do we determine how much of it goes for County
roadway improvements as opposed to State Highway improvements?
MR. SUMMERS: It will really be based on our Highway Master Plan and the STIP planning
process. But what the law requires is that the funds collected in South Maui be expended
in South Maui for these improvements. And it's kind of a State/County issue. The State
has control of the highways. They do involve the County in their planning processes so
we have an opportunity there. And, of course, we've got control of our own local
roadway system so there's an opportunity because we're collecting the money for us to
specify which projects we support and direct the money that way.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But there's no way to say that this $600,000 is going to be
for traffic improvements in this specific corridor because this is where the impact is being
generated?
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, the decision, the priority decision in terms of the expenditure of
funds will remain with the Council. So, it would be the Council that will decide whether
that money goes towards the North-South Collector or goes to, let's say, theoretically the
widening of Piilani. But it would be the . . . it would be the Council that would decide
where the money is allocated. The only real imitation is that it has to be spent in the
same community plan area as where it's collected.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But there's nothing that directs us or gives us any kind of
indication attached to the funds that these funds were for the impacts specific in this area
of the community plan region generated by this development?
MR. FOLEY: Not within ... no, not within the region but what you have to guide you is the
priority list that the Council will create in the budget and the STIP list that the State and
County made together and revised annually or every other year. But the money could be
spent anywhere within the region where the Council decides the money should be spent.
The specific project related-improvements like left-turn lanes, right-turn lanes,
acceleration lanes, signals, those would be assigned directly to the project in addition to
these.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, separate from these.
MR. FOLEY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So what, I guess, what I'm trying to get at is, you know,
these impact fees are based on the impacts to or the growth potential, the growth impacts
to various State highways. And so, is it envisioned that the County is going to be turning
over some of this money to the State to improve our State Highways?
MR. FOLEY: It could be a portion of our match and some of the projects are not State projects.
Some of the projects are County projects.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: On State highways?
MR. FOLEY: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm only talking about State highways.
MR. FOLEY: Okay. But the list in the report isn't all State highways.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, I recognize that.
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MR. FOLEY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But that's what I'm trying to get at. How do you allocate,
how is this money going to be allocated in regards to the upgrading of State highways Piilani ... H'piilani? Is the North-South Collector Road also State?
CHAIR TAVARES: No.
MR. FOLEY: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I mean the North Kihei Road?
MR. FOLEY: No, it's County. I think the way it would work would be as leverage between the
County and the State to indicate the County's priorities. In other words, let's say the
County decided that their first priority was the North-South Collector. The Council could
say to the State, you know, you have all these projects on the STIP list for South Maui,
but our number one priority is the North-South Collector so we're going to contribute
$600,000 to that project in order to bump it up the list to the top of the list. In other
words, get the project built sooner.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, we were told not that long ago by ... I think the
Deputy Director at one of our meetings from DOT that ... I'm sure it was Wailea
because he was telling us that we need two more lanes. And that because the community
wants the North/South Collector Road to be a two-lane road as well as the South Kihei
Road to be a two-lane road that the State is not going to be participating in either of those
roads.
MR. FOLEY: No. My understanding is that the State and the County are jointly petitioning the
Federal government to get money allocated to the North-South Collector with the
understanding that there will be other regional improvements. But I don't believe they
said that they would not participate in the North-South Collector. We did temporarily
lose the Federal match because it was changed from four lanes to two lanes. But the
effort is to get the highway back, the North-South Collector back on that list so that we
can once again get Federal money.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I hope you're successful at that. I have one other
question, Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: All of this is taking us into the future so what can you tell
us about all the pro rate or fair share contributions that have been conditioned on
projects? I mean, just say the last five years. For regional traffic improvements - has the
State collected any of those fair share or pro rata contributions for any of the regional
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impacts that were determined to be necessary for whatever projects had been approved
over the last ... let's just say five years?
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, there's several different categories. Some of the projects had a
condition of approval placed on them saying that if there is a traffic impact fee ordinance
in place prior to issuance of building permit or prior to occupancy of said project that the
traffic impact fee ordinance would apply. And there are a number of projects in that
category that either haven't started construction or are under construction that may be
subject to this ordinance. There are projects, the ones I'm most familiar with in West
Maui, where the developers made contributions. I don't know if I'd call them impact fee
specifically but they made contributions to regional traffic improvements such as the Mill
Street extension and the Kiawe Street extension. Those are two projects that were paid
for by the timeshares at North Beach.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That was a specific requirement of their approval though.
MR. FOLEY: Those were contributions made by the developers during the process of their
project review.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. What I'm talking about, Mr. Foley, are all the
projects that have been approved, and let's go back ten years, where there has been a
condition to the approval that says that they will pay in consultation or in ... wish I had a
copy of one right here, but there's a standard language, in consultation with State DOT
and the County Department of Public Works. The applicant shall pay their fair share or
their pro rata share of regional traffic improvements, which means highway
improvements. And what I'm getting at here, Madam Chair, is that here we are now
adopting the impact fees for the future. But where are all the impact fees from all the
past projects that have been okayed and have been developed and if they paid their fair
share into the regional traffic improvement needs that are State costs, not County costs.
MR. FOLEY: The ordinance that is being considerate can't be retroactive. It can affect projects
that are not yet started or not yet completed but it can't go back five or ten years and
assigned fees for projects at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Maybe you didn't understand my question and I'll repeat
it.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. Some of the conditions were very specific and
referenced upon adoption of an impact fee ordinance, the applicant shall pay the fee as set
forth by that ordinance, and in those cases I think there would be a hook for the County to
obviously come in and collect that funding. However, that being said for projects that
were approved in prior years where we have that have added over many years to the
deficit that we have in our transportation infrastructure those projects would require a
separate funding mechanism or tool conditioned to this. As I've said from the beginning,
we need a financial package that includes impact fees but also has other mechanisms so
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that we can provide infrastructure that will mitigate our existing deficits and provide
traffic for our mitigation for future impacts that are created by new developments. So it's
a package of financial tools. This is one important tool but just one of several that the
County needs. And yes, we can collect the fees where we have approved projects that
have that specific language.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, neither one of them want to answer my question --.
CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I was hoping maybe as Chair of this Committee you could
send a letter to the State Department of Transportation and ask them if they've collected
any regional impact fees for the developments on the County of Maui over the last ten
years. Because the reason we're in the problem we're in right now, and I don't expect
future developers to help us get out of the congestion we're in right now because they're
going to be creating new congestion. It's my understanding that the State hasn't been
collecting these impact fees for regional improvements that were conditioned on the
approval that this Body gave an approval or the Planning Commission gave an approval
to a developer believing that the impacts that they were creating would be mitigated by a
fee collected by the State. So, I think we need to know if that's ever been done.
CHAIR T AV ARES: Well, we can send, I'll send a letter to the State DOT and ask them for that
for like for the last ten years what those projects were because I know we've seen them
come through where they have that standard language you're talking about - the pro rata
share. And I think one time we heard somebody from the State saying they weren't sure
if they were collected or not. So I think it's time for us to send a letter and ask them to
research it and let us know what has been collected for improvements that should already
been done probably.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAV ARES: And we can go forward from this point.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Is it the responsibility of the State to
go after the fees or is it the County's responsibility?
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CHAIR TAVARES: It's the State's responsibility to go after those fees because it's a condition
for their roadway improvements. I believe that the County has gone after whatever what
is conditioned upon these different projects as far as County concerns and a lot of that is,
you know, project-based. And what was mentioned before like turn lanes, turn signals
and those kinds of things are required before the project gets their final approvals. So, I
think the County is probably kept much better track of what's owed to them than the
State has. So, I believe we're doing okay with it. We can also send the same question to
Public Works here and ask them to provide comments about projects that have been
approved and are there any outstanding fees or improvements that have not yet been
constructed. We can ask them that. So, we'll send two letters out. One to the State DOT
and it'd be for information only because we don't control necessarily what they do. But
the Public Works, our County Public Works, we can control that and if they give us that
information I think that might be helpful to know where we're at now and possibly why
we're in the condition that we are. But I think the sooner we adopt these impact fees, the
better cause now we'll have in black and white what is going to be required and everyone
knows what is going to be required and they can plan their projects accordingly.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any further comments or questions? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I know we spoke about this last time too. Is it my
understanding, either Mr. Summers or Mr. Foley, that when a developer comes forward
and he has let's sayan affordable component what's been happening is usually the
affordable housing is being built so at least it would allow people who work in that area
to live in that same area. But is this mechanism that we're looking at now just simply to
assess the entire project and not specifically an affordable home versus a market-priced
home?
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, the ordinance has a very specific exemption for governmentsponsored affordable housing projects. So the market-priced houses would pay the fee
but not the affordable units.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. But where it says government-sponsored so let's say
ifit was a State project or if it was Villages ofLeiali'i something like that they would not
be assessed that?
MR. FOLEY: Right. DHHL, for instance.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. But let's say a private developer came forward and
they had an affordable component that was required as part of our residential workforce
housing ordinance, for example, would that not be deemed a government project because
it's privately done?
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MR. FOLEY: I think we may want to get an interpretation on that because if the housing is
being built as a requirement of the County, for example, with your new workforce
housing ordinance, those units, those affordable units might still be exempt. But I think
we need to perhaps make the ... get an interpretation on that. There is an opportunity for
the Council to decide you know which ones are exempt and which ones aren't. But
maybe we need some slightly more specific language on that exemption.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And Madam Chair, I would, you know, if it's
appropriate in this ordinance by the time it gets to first reading to put something a little
bit more definitive or if we're going to have to revisit that but I think it's better if we are
very clear about that upfront so that if it does need to have modification we'd do that.
Also, one other area would be with regard to let's say a project that was clearly, you
know, let's say Habitat for Humanity was doing an entire area it wouldn't necessarily be
a government project but it would be Self Help Housing. Would it be something that we
should actually incorporate within this ordinance do you believe to clarify it?
MR. FOLEY: We'll get a clarification on that because I think we need to be more specific
upfront as to whether or not all affordable, you know, housing projects are exempt or not
whether they're required by the County or whether they're DHHL the Council may
decide to exempt all units that are affordable. Or you may not. I mean, I think that is a
decision you'll need to make but we'll make it more explicit in this ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR TAV ARES: The other place it might need to be addressed is in the Housing ordinance
as an exemption. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Can I touch on another point?
CHAIR TAVARES: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I noticed that what we're deleting in both bills the eXIstmg
Section D and we're basically replacing it with the fee schedule. I guess the substantive
or the distinct difference is that throughout Chapter 14.62 as well as 14.68 both dealing
with the respective community plan areas you're dealing with the Director of Finance
being the one collecting fees dealing with the formalities all the way throughout both
chapters. But in the change, I note that in this particular place it's going to be the
Department of Planning. So, ifI've missed it, if we can just get final clarification on why
in this particular section now we're giving the Department the computation and the
collection responsibilities that have previously been designated to the Department of
Finance and the Director of Finance particular which is consistent throughout. It's just
not in this section that we're amending. But if you look at all the other sections, it's
always the Director of Finance that deals with the computations as well as collections.
Can we get some comment on that, Chair?
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MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Foley.
MR. FOLEY: Our understanding is that it should be consistently referring to the Director of
Finance. So we'll check that and make that correction .... (CHANGE TAPE - SIDE 2A)
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So, in that regard, because the language is pretty clear in where
the assessment of cost deletion is occurring, the first, second, the third sentence, it seems
to be just a direct take off where it reads, "The Department of Finance shall compute and
collect impact fees from applicants ... " and it goes on. So it seems that's something for
consideration as far as amending the existing draft that you have before us.
The other point I wanted to make, Madam Chair, is just to follow up on my earlier line of
questioning. Under Administrative Costs, 14.62.090 and 14.68.090, which is couple of
sections later, it talks about in both chapters, it reads, "In carrying out its responsibilities,
the Department of Finance shall be entitled to retain two percent of the total funds
collected to offset the costs associated with the collection of these funds." So I guess my
question to adjust my earlier question is, can we tack on to whatever number is
comfortable an additional two percent to now have an amended number reflected and
then take that two percent off the top for the administrative costs and then having that net
number that we all settle on, on the amount? Am I clear on that question? So whatever
we agree on the amount that's being suggested, can we add two percent to that number
and have that number reflected as the actual amount which we're allowed by Code to
collect the additional two percent here in Section 090. So, can we do one or the other?
Can we whatever the dollar is in the minus two percent or can we take that number add
two percent and then take it back out so we end up with the net number?
CHAIR TAV ARES: Perhaps we can ask Planning Department, when Kaku did the study were
they aware of this two percent overhead costs?
MR. SUMMERS: I believe they're aware of it but they focused on the cost structure for
providing the improvements CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --and then ran it against the model. This would certainly enable us to collect
the two percent but the fees that you are looking at are based on the cost of the
improvements.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Right. I think we should have Mr. ... Mr. Giroux, if you can look at that
scenario of whether or not we should add the two percent to the costs that are reflected in
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this chart or this fee schedule with the understanding that, that two percent administrative
costs would then be taken out for administrative costs because it already exists in 14.62.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And .68, Chair. In both of them.
CHAIR TAVARES: Both of them.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, it's the same.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And then just one other line of point if I may, Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The other one is, following up on Councilmember Johnson's line
of questioning, I'm trying to see how and I know we're just in one section we're
replacing the existing part D with the fee schedule to be in part D, that section. But I
don't see, it seems like the rest of the chapter is silent to the specifics unless the Charter
kind of clarifies and I don't know if Member Hokama would have some feedback on this
but if this dollar amount is sitting in Kihei-Wailea or Kihei-Makena or it's sitting in West
Maui and it's a specific fund that gets placed there and it's clear in the chapter that you
can only spend it in this area for these various things and they specifically lists these
things for us. But it doesn't talk about how, if the money is sitting there I guess the
system or the structure between what Administration can do to tap into those funds and
then the reporting requirements for them to come to Council to get approval for the
specific projects that they're going to do. It doesn't talk about that here in this chapter. I
don't know ifMr. Giroux would be able to assist us in locating some place where they do
spell it out for us to understand the mechanics of how Administration can tap the funds
for the specific project in the designated area and then having that reporting mechanism
coming to Council versus the Administration just going in there, they have this pot of
money, they're going to do it and by the way we'll give you a quarterly report which is
not required to be specific enough for us to know what's being spent and how it's getting
spent. You follow my train on this, Chair?
CHAIR TAVARES: I follow your train of thought, yes. And I don't know if we have to put it
here.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: It's a question for legal, I guess, to locate that for us in there.
And again, I don't know if Member Hokama has any comments.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Because we would already get a quarterly report on this as we do for all the
funds and the programs that are coming out of the various funds we are supposed to be
receiving a quarterly report through the ... quarterly report, the yellow one.

- 22 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 30, 2006

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I don't know if staff from the Committee would be able to
just do some background and assist us in understanding if that's something that is there
cause if it's not then by us establishing the fund, having the dollar amounts, creating the
area where this money is going to get put, we want to make sure that we have the
structural setup to make sure that we can track it from when it gets collected by, we're
going to revise this from the Department of Finance to the actual expenditure of the
planning, the design, the improvement, et cetera, -CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --and the reporting that comes through legislative.
CHAIR TAVARES: So, we'll have them check on that part too. I see it operating similarly as
the park assessment fund where it's appropriated from the fund and they can't use any of
that money unless it is appropriated and then it has to be presented to us. So, that plus I
guess clarifying the reporting on that can't hurt us so we'll have that pursued also.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, thank you. Okay, anything else? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: In regards to the exemption when we talk about
affordable housing and in regards to the schedule here for residential, the schedule
amount on the per dwelling unit, did it involve also affordable housing units in a total
count to get to $8,346?
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: So, if we exempt affordable housing, will that number
go up even higher?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the proper way to do a per State Statute would be to determine the
absolute effect on our traffic situation of all the new dwelling units and then to pro rate
that expense across all the units. I think that's how we would come up with the
proportional cost distribution. So, I think, technically, we have to include the affordable
housing units. Whether the County wants to exempt those projects, that's a policy
decision.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It's similar to when we do 20IH then, the former 20IG?
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: That we exempt you know like parks and whatever else,
water.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Curb and gutters, overhead lines.
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, the other thing I want to mention is that it's necessary to have a
built-in review of an ordinance like this so that you can periodically analyze its success
and also modify the fees. Because the fees should change over time as developments
occur and as roadway projects are completed. And this is the kind of a program that
needs to be periodically evaluated to see if you're accomplishing your goal.
CHAIR TAVARES: By the ordinance, it says a mandatory five-year review or sooner as
needed. So, there will be opportunities and I believe that we will have the opportunity to
review this especially at the initial part as we look at this being implemented to see if it is
actually accomplishing what we think it should be accomplishing. So that is built into the
ordinance, the one that already exists about . . . I was trying to find the place where it
was. But it is a five-year mandatory review or sooner or, yeah, fewer years. So that is in
there.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You said by resolution, Chair, I'm sorry?
CHAIR TAV ARES : No, it is in the ordinance itself. You know the section, Ms. Willenbrink? I
just had a post-it note on it and I took it off and now I can't find it again.
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, there's also an annual review required for the roadway master
plan.
CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
MR. FOLEY: So, that gives the Council an opportunity to revise the priorities of the road
projects. That's in Section D of 14.62.050. Well, that's one place where it is. That's the
West Maui version.
CHAIR TAVARES: Members, in 050 in the ordinance, part way down in the first paragraph, it
says, the model shall be adopted every five years or as needed. And it goes on to say
something else about the model. It is to provide a fair and equitable method of sharing
growth-related costs of roadway improvements and to form a basis for a roadway master
plan. So there are other areas of this bill or the bill, a chapter, that may need to be
tweaked and I think we can begin addressing that by getting the responses for some of the
questions that had been posed today and for questions that may be still outstanding. But
for today' s session, we are just specifically talking about this Section D, the subsection of
070 where the impact fees need to be delineated within the ordinance. I would hope that
sometimes that might be different where it would be actually in Schedule B in the rates
and fees of the Budget ordinance. Any other comments, Members?

- 24 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE

Council of the County of Maui
October 30, 2006

Okay, my recommendation then to the Members is for us to adopt this or approve it to go
out of Committee and be presented to the full Council for first reading.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So move.
CHAIR TAVARES: So move by Ms. Johnson. Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
CHAIR TAVARES: Second by Mr. Molina. Ms. Johnson, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, I think Mr. Kane has aquestion during discussion.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I do support this.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. Then since it is moving forward then I would
suggest that we vote formally on the changes of the language. The whole underlying
section for both bills after the impact fees by land use chart that shows the graph, again,
is reflecting the Department of Planning computing and collecting the fees as well as the
Planning Director shall establish by rules such procedures. I think it would be consistent
for us to adopt the existing language that sits in Part D, which reads, instead of having
that bottom part it would read - the Department of Finance shall compute and collect
impact fees from applicants upon issuance of a building permit when it's final or final
subdivision approval. Then the next sentence is, the Director of the Department of
Finance shall be and is empowered to establish such rules and regulations as may be
necessary to carry out his responsibilities under this section. It seems to be that's the
more appropriate section to have in there versus what's there now.
CHAIR TAVARES: I thought we would do the think and then have the amendment now. We
have a motion on the floor so if you would amend it.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And that's my ...
CHAIR TAV ARES: That's the amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's the amendment.
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CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, second?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Second.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Motion by Mr. Kane, second my Michelle Anderson to amend the motion
by striking the word Planning and inserting the word Finance in the fee schedule, the last
paragraph underlined. So it would read that the Department of Finance shall compute
and collect Kihei-Makena traffic impact fees. And the Finance Director shall establish by
rules such procedures as being necessary to carry out the Department's responsibility
under this section. For clarification, is that what you wanted, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: There's some subtleties there that are different from what's
actually there already. And so, and I'm sorry if I'm going to take a little bit of time but I
just wanted to clarify that not only is the Department different but it also talks about the
traffic impact fees from applicants. What we currently have underlined in the draft is
before the issuance of building permits the existing language reads from applicants upon
issuance of building permits or final subdivision approval. So I wanted to have a brief
discussion just to clarify which one is the more appropriate one that the body feels
comfortable with because there's some significant language changes here. There's two
or three actually points that I think are important for us to understand before we move
forward.
MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair, our preference would be that the fees be collected at building
permit not subdivision.
CHAIR TAVARES: Somebody's phone is going off.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Madam Chair, maybe if you want to take a recess?
CHAIR TAVARES: We'll take a recess now.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Recess for ten minutes. We'll meet back here at 3:05.

RECESS:

2:55 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:20 p.m.

CHAIR TAVARES: ... (gavel) . .. All right, Members, we're left with an amendment to the
motion to approve the draft ordinance. And the amendment is to change the reference to
the Planning Department to the Finance Department. So it would read, that the
Department of Finance shall compute and collect the Kihei-Makena traffic impact fees
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from applicants before the issuance of building permits. The Director of Finance shall
establish by rule such procedures as may be necessary to carry out the Department's
responsibilities under this section. And thank you for the recess, Members, cause we
were able to discuss this a little further. I know that there was an issue brought up about
whether it's building permits or subdivision and all that. We need some additional time
to look at that in a little more detail to find out specifically as it relates to the enabling
legislation from the State if this matches or doesn't match. And I think we can have that
since we've had a little discussion about it here that we could possibly craft something if
it needs to be crafted for first reading. So, with that comment, Mr. Kane, as the maker of
the motion for the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I appreciate your comments and the clarification so I have no
problem as the maker of the amendment on what you're suggesting. The only one would
be in the second sentence. I know the existing language in the existing ordinance in the
County Code reads, the Director of the Department of Finance. And if we go with the
Finance Director, is that what you're saying?
CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, the Director of Finance.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The Director of Finance, okay. I know it's semantics so either
way which way you folks are suggesting as long as we're doing it the right way there.
And other than that, so we're not going to use is empowered to establish ... that kind of
thing?
CHAIR TAVARES: No.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: We're going to go with the existing language that you have
underlined in the draft, that's correct, with the exception of the change.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Yeah. And you might want to note for information that this part of the bill
was crafted after the Ewa Beach traffic impact model. And actually I guess the City and
County of Honolulu dump all of these things on the Planning Director to do. But since
most of our other things are done with the Director of Finance here in the County of
Maui, it made sense to say Director of Finance. And even when you write a check for
your permit fees or driver's license the check is made to the Director of Finance. So I
think that we're okay with that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. No further discussion.
CHAIR TAVARES: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: The only issue that I had brought up and I had asked
Planning, did we need to add in additional language into this to basically state, the
Director of Finance in consultation with the Director Planning. That was the only thing
that I might add in. If they're going to do that just as a part of the Administrative rules,
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that's fine. But I wanted to make sure that the public knows that the Director of Finance
is not going to know what the calculations basically are because the Director of Planning
is going to be deciding how much square footage, you know, all the intricacies of how
this would work. So if it's just a matter of handing it off to the Director of Finance, that's
fine.
CHAIR TAV ARES: I think that during the discussion too, the points that came up during the
recess was that in all of the other situations the Director of Finance is the responsible
body person but it's all done with consultation with Public Works, with Parks, with other
entities as well as with Planning. So, it's already a practice that occurs and I don't
believe the Director of Finance would want to try to figure out the computations anyway.
So I think there will be a lot of collaboration, you know, within the Departments. And
they felt it was unnecessary to spell it out here.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And that was my only concern, Madam Chair,
because I just wanted to make certain that, you know, we're not dumping an additional
responsibility on the Director of Finance since they have enough already. And the ocean
rec. activities permits were very weighty.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. All right, Members. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: To the amendment, Madam Chair, just to clarify that this
amendment applies to both draft ordinances, respectively, 14.62 as well as 14.68 both of
them 070. The language is -CHAIR TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --respective to both bills at the same time.
CHAIR TAV ARES: If that's agreeable to everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR TAVARES : Yes. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objection.
CHAIR TAVARES: No objections. Great. Okay. So the vote on the amendment, I'll call for
that vote now. Everyone understands the amendment is basically switching from the
Director of Planning to the Director of Finance. All in favor of the amendment signify by
saying "aye". Those opposed say "nay".
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Motion is carried unanimously with two excused - Mr. Mateo and Ms. Anderson.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, Kane, Molina, Pontanilla, and
Chair Tavares.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Anderson and Vice-Chair Mateo

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ACTION:
RECOMMENDING PASSAGE OF AMENDMENT TO THE MAIN
MOTION.

CHAIR TAV ARES: All right, to the main motion. Discussion, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. So with the main motion as amended before
us, your intent is as we move forward that we're going to get some feedback from the
Department regarding the dollar amounts for the office space for the West Maui Traffic
Impact Fee, is that correct?
CHAIR TAV ARES: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I know you brought up in your opening remarks a question
on whether or not the retail space in Kihei-Makena was also another one for discussion or
for double review, that's the $10,490 amount?
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I'm just following up on a comment you made to see if
that's something that we're following up on.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Right. I think I was mistaken on, I was mistaken on which one it was we
were following up on. I just saw the figure there for the retail, but according to Mr.
Summers, the only one was actually the office space in the COUNCILMEMBER KANE: West Maui.
CHAIR TAVARES: --the West Maui fee.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
CHAIR TAV ARES: But I think that as they come up with their figures, maybe Mr. Summers,
you could kind of address that some of the fees as they look at this may be adjusted
slightly up or down. Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct, Madam Chair. We are developing fees for the other
community plan areas and we should have those fees approximately the same time we
have the office number. When we go through the exercise for the other areas, it may
cause some of the fees in South and West to adjust slightly.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Mr. Kane, continue.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So does the existing language in our amended version allow that
flexibility for fees to change since we're adopting exactions here without language that I
can see that would allow us to provide that wiggle room, if you will, from the Department
to make adjustments or if that's the intent or ifI'm missing something then I'm sorry.
CHAIR TAV ARES: That was not the intent, Mr. Kane, to give wiggle room. The intent was to
come up with a specific figure and put it into the ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
CHAIR T AV ARES: I think for the start we should do this. It may mean that we may be
amending the fee schedule in a couple months or three months or so but I think we should
let Kaku work through the entire regions on Maui Island instead of us trying to tweak it at
each different point. I think the only one we would look at adjusting is that office fee or
whatever information comes out at the time that we have the first reading.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So my final, and I know we're in discussion on the main motion
as amended, so my final comment or question, if you will, would be for both sections 14.62 and 68 for West as well as South Maui, respectively, under 080 which is right next,
that gives the breakdown for what the funds can be used for. And so in there, and I heard
Mr. Foley in his opening remarks talk about right-of-way acquisition as one of the many
features of the use of these dollars. And I asked earlier regarding the maintenance
component which it doesn't seem to specifically mention maintenance and I think Mr.
Summers stated that, that wasn't a part of what Kaku looked at in their methodology to
arrive at a number. Is that correct, Mr. Foley?
MR. FOLEY: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, thank you. So, the final question would be, Madam Chair,
because the administrative cost again, that two percent dollar amount, because we're
moving forward is that something that is going to be some communication between the
Department and staff via a written request to get feedback on that in writing? How are
we going to resolve that as far as this Body considering a different dollar amount that
incorporates two percent more or are we going to stay with this and then just take two
percent out?
CHAIR TAV ARES: Well, I think we should verify with Kaku that they did indeed not consider
the overhead fee. And if we get confirmation of that then I would say our staff would
adjust the two percent increase and then the rest of it would just change the whole fee
schedule or both of the fee schedules to reflect that two percent in there.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And then finally, Chair, in discussion, so Kaku just
to be clear cause I read through and I just wanted to make sure that this is the
understanding that the Planning Department has is that they arrive at the dollar amount
figures that we have in the chart based on the improvement fund as depicted in the
ordinance now, the existing County Code, that those were the parameters that they used
to determine the methodology and arriving at the dollar amount. Mr. Foley, is that
correct?
MR. FOLEY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, I'm fine. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES:
Thank you.
You know, Members, I don't think I stated my
recommendation clearly but I meant to put both bills in at the same time. So was that
kind of the understanding? West Maui and South Maui would be considered
simultaneously. Cause the amendment that we just passed was for both, so I just wanted
to make clear that the motion is also to pass both of them. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Madam Chair, I was just going to clarify that, that was
my understanding is that we were adopting both ordinances.
CHAIR TAVARES : Yes, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And that they would be incorporated. And I just want to
thank the Planning Department for kind of babying this along but I also think that this has
been a long time coming and it was a shame that, I guess, the years went by when I guess
the whole island was kind of being analyzed. And so, it's better late than never and I'm
hoping that some of these fees and maybe even with some of the questions, particularly
the one that was posed by Member Anderson with regard to the actual conditions
irrespective of this particular ordinance that we can find out - have those monies ever
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been collected because I know I've been a real ... (inaudible) ... also on deferral
agreement monies.
CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So I think every little bit helps and while this is not going to
be perfect, it's not going to be the end of the process at least it gets us on the road to
collecting those monies and I want to thank you for moving forward with this.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any further discussion on the main motion, as amended? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Final point I think in the discussion earlier prior to your
recommendation, Chair, we talked about and had a discussion on the use of the funds and
that there is a specific portion of the overall chapter that talks about how the funds can be
made available to the State for State highway or traffic improvements provided that such
funds are used only in the respective region and that a written agreement is reached
between the County and the State to this effect. So I guess my only question is, does the
Councilor does the Legislative Branch have any role in that particular process as far as
the agreement of the use of funds?
CHAIR TAV ARES: I think it would be because those funds would have to be appropriated and
that appropriation has to be approved by this Body.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
CHAIR TAVARES: So I don't see a disconnect there and I believe they should be following the
same sort of procedure we have with our other budget requirements that allow us to
spend money from special funds.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Thank you. You would know best as Budget Chair. Thank you.
All right, any other questions or comments regarding this or I'll call for the vote now.
All those in favor of adopting both West Maui and South Maui's traffic impact fees, as
amended, please say "aye". Those opposed say "no".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, Kane, Molina, Pontanilla, and
Chair Tavares.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Anderson and Vice-Chair Mateo

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of proposed bills, as amended

CHAIR TAVARES: Carried unanimously with Mr. Mateo and Ms. Anderson excused.

ITEM NO. 27: COUNTRY TOWN BUSINESS DISTRICTS (C.c. 04-12)
CHAIR TAVARES: Members, at this point, I'm going to ask for if there's anyone who wishes
to testify on our next item, which is the Country Town Business zoning, if you would
step forward. If not, with no objections, I'll close testimony at this point.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, seeing no objections, testimony is now closed. Members, do you
desire a break or you want to power through B-CT?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Let's go through. I've got to leave.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Does anybody has to leave soon, soon? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Madam Chair, I just have to leave some time between 4:15
and 4:30.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So that's my only time constraint.
CHAIR TAVARES: I don't want to say what time I want to be finished with this cause some
times I say short and it takes long. But we have been discussing Business Country Town
for quite a few months or years and I think we're coming close. And hopefully we're
coming so close that we might be able to get it out of Committee.
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What we have before us today, Members, Business Country Town District, PC-27, the
last insert in your binder is the proposed bill. And we have gone back and forth about
storage and storage facilities have to now go back. It's now a special use unless it's
associated with a permitted use. We clarified the setbacks by saying the minimums and
maximums. We also talked about the standards and guidelines of the existing towns that
have duly adopted, and when I say duly adopted, they've gone through a public process
to adopt their standards and guidelines. And what we were trying to do through this by
us keep saying, by us keep saying design ... (CHANGE TAPE - 2B) ... once again
emphasize that these duly adopted Administrative Rules or plans like this have the force
and effect of law. And this is to help all of the Departments who are reviewing
applications so that they don't have a conflict of which takes precedent over what. And
we've tried to clarify those issues. And I think that was the last issue that we were
dealing with clarifying and if we have I think any questions, we also have in attendance,
Mike Miyamoto the Deputy Director of Public Works and Environmental Management,
and if we need to call him down I'm sure he would be willing to offer his manao to us.
So with that, Members, any particular questions? Mr. Alueta is the Planner assigned to
this area. Would you just like to make a comment about the design standards that have
already been adopted and who hasn't gone through the process completely yet?
MR. ALUET A: Thank you, Madam Chair. I did receive your letter regarding ... on October
18th regarding if the design guidelines were adopted in accordance with Section 91 and
filed with the County Clerk. I did do some research and I did check and the only ones
that did not, for some reason, did not make it up to the County Clerk's Office was the one
for Makawao-Pukalani-Kula. However, as indicated, the Paia-Haiku one, Lanai City,
Molokai and Hana did make it through and have been recorded with, filed with the
County Clerk.
CHAIR TAVARES: Great.
MR. ALUETA: So I'm currently putting in a request with Corporation Counsel as to whether or
not ... I'm pretty sure we had our public hearings back in some time in '92 as to whether
or not if! can just provide the documentation that there was a public hearing and properly
noticed and then just have it sent up to Corp. Counsel and then file it with the County
Clerk whether that is appropriate or whether we have to start from scratch because of the
14-year lag. So, I don't exactly know what happened but we are researching that issue.
CHAIR TAVARES:
guidelines?

Okay.

So that's specifically the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula design

MR. ALEUT A: Correct.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. All right, any other further comments or questions regarding this?
Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: My only question would be to you, Chair, is that have we
completed the list of areas of comments by the various committee members because my
recollection is we pretty much went through it and that the revised bill is reflective of the
Committee's direction that we had left off through the last two or three committee
meetings. We've worked hard on those various comments.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Right. I can check with staff.
comments to make about that?

Ms. Willenbrink, do you have any

MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Madam Chair. The only request that was made that we didn't
include here was to add something to the definition section. I believe that was proposed
by Member Johnson. And the reason is we felt that it was reflected in this language here.
It's going to be reflected also in Title 18, and also it was regarded that perhaps the
Corporation Counsel doesn't like law put into the definition section so much but we
could check with Corporation Counsel on that.
CHAIR TAVARES: That's my recollection also. And we are still working on the references to
Chapter . . . that's in Title 18 that will come in as a separate ordinance so it will match
what we're doing here. Okay. Any other comments? All right, are you ready for the
recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Your recommendation.
CHAIR T AV ARES: My recommendation, thank you. My recommendation is that we pass this
proposed ordinance out of Committee to the full Council for first reading.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR TAVARES: Moved by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Hokama. Any discussion? Ms.
Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. I just want to thank the Committee, staff, yourself, also
Planning, and all of the members that contributed because this was certainly a group
effort. So I'm glad that we're doing this. I don't think there is much more to discuss.
Not everything maybe was incorporated. We still have some little things left to do. But I
think basically, it's really a good ordinance and I am wholely supportive of it. Thank
you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Anyone else? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. My comment ... first, I am in support of
the motion on the floor. For myself, I would say that for our island of Lanai, I am very
grateful that the Committee has supported language of having design guidelines as part of
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standards. It is something our Committee has worked hard. It is something that we
believe maintains our unique character that makes our community, our island, special as
part of being a part of the greater County. And I believe this will help, definitely help
County agencies from trying to make everyone look the same on a uniform basis. And I
can appreciate the difficulty that the various Boards and Commissions that deal with
variance requests, since they were asked to be very, very detailed and to go to the letter of
the ordinance in the review and decision making. So, for me, I'm happy to support it
particularly since our community is going to go through a consideration of adjusting
some of the guidelines of how we want our commercial area around Dole Park to move
forward in the near future. So, thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. And I want to thank all the Members because it really has
been a joint effort. I think everyone of us have a portion of concern and I think it shows
that all of us are concerned about retaining the character of our small towns, and the
small town feel in new towns that might be coming up. So, I appreciate all your work
and your suggestions and comments and I believe we're moving forward a very good bill
to the full Council, and I thank you all for your efforts. Okay, any more comments? All
right. If not, all those in favor of the motion say "aye". Oppose say "no". Okay, we
have unanimous. Excused - Mike Molina, Danny Mateo and Michelle Anderson.

VOTE:

Carroll,

Hokama,

Kane,

Pontanilla,

AYES:

Councilmembers
Chair Tavares.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Anderson, Molina, and Vice-Chair Mateo

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of proposed bill.

CHAIR TAV ARES: Members, any announcements in particular or unparticular? If not, I want
to thank you very much for all of your input. I think that we've done some good things
today. I'm very happy that we've moved both bills out. The first one we might have to
tweak at first reading but hopefully we can tweak it in a short period of time and not hold
up the entire Council. So, at this time, Members, the Planning meeting of October 30th ,
and Happy Halloween, by the way, be safe out there everybody, this Planning meeting is
adjourned.
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CHAIR TAVARES: This Planning meeting is adjourned ... . (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

3:42 p.m.

APPROVED:

CHARMAINE TAVARES, Chair
Planning Committee
pc:min:061030

Transcribed by: Jo-Ann Sato
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